Cumbria Local Authorities Strategic Board

(CLASB)

Notes of the Meeting held on Friday 7 December, 2007 at 10.00am

Frenchfield Sports Pavilion, Penrith

Present:
Councillor Joe Milburn
Allerdale Borough Council


Gillian Bishop
Allerdale Borough Council


Councillor Bill Joughlin
Barrow Borough Council


Tom Campbell
Barrow Borough Council


Councillor Mike Mitchelson
Carlisle City Council


Maggie Mooney
Carlisle City Council


Councillor Norman Williams (sub)
Copeland Borough Council


Liam Murphy
Copeland Borough Council


Councillor Tim Stoddard
Cumbria County Council


Peter Stybelski

Cumbria County Council


Councillor Colin Nineham
Eden District Council


Kevin Douglas
Eden District Council


Peter Ridgway
South Lakeland District Council


David Thornton
Lake District National Park


Richard Leafe
Lake District National Park

Also Present:


Jo Brabbins (Minutes)
Eden District Council

Formal Business


Action

Clasb/20/12/07
Apologies

Elaine Woodburn, Copeland Borough Council

Cllr Brendan Jameson, South Lakeland District Council




Clasb/21/12/07
Notes of Previous Meeting held on 5 October 2007

The notes from the previous meeting were agreed for accuracy.

a.  Matters Arising

i)  Minute 15/10/07 – Community Governance

Following work to clarify the brief, this would be progressed further in January 2008

ii)  Minute 13/10/07 – Waste Collection

The CSWP had been unable to prepare a report for this meeting.  It was hoped that one would be available for the next meeting in February 2008

iii)  Minute 16/10/07 – Shared Services

The officer group meeting had not met yet.  It was suggested that this work should be considered in light of the progressing Regional Improvement Programme.  

It was AGREED that the officer group should meet as soon as possible and invite M Mooney and L Black on behalf of ACE.


KD/EDC

JB/CSWP

EDC/Officer Group

Clasb/22/12/07
Traffic Management Act (TMA) 2004
Members considered a report submitted by Allerdale Borough Council setting out the choices for Penalty Charge Notice Banding to take effect from 31 March 2008.  Current agency agreements, for Decriminalised Parking Enforcement, between the Districts and Cumbria County Council had expired.  Where Districts intended to renew agency arrangements, the Band A option was favoured as the least burden on taxpayers. (Copeland had decided not to continue with DPE after the current financial year).

T Stoddard confirmed that he would have no hesitation in recommending support for the Band A option.

Members felt that although there were differing local issues and solutions, the matter could be considered further in order to identify a possible county wide view.

It was AGREED that the Parking Managers Group be requested to re-consider the TMA from a county wide perspective and prepare a report for CLASB.


Allerdale/Tony Smith

Clasb/23/12/07
Council Tax Income from Second Homes

Members received a report prepared by South Lakeland setting out the current arrangements with regard to apportionment of income raised through Council Tax on Second Homes through an existing agreement to collect at a reduced discount.  The report outlined the ways in which this income was used by the Cumbrian authorities.  

Following comments from rurally-concerned bodies, the Lyon Review had supported further consultation on additional taxing of second homes and how this could be utilised as a policy instrument by local authorities.  Although it was recognised that the effect on communities of second home ownership varied greatly within Cumbria, the report sought to urge Cumbrian authorities to jointly lobby for this consultation.

In areas where second home ownership was a significant problem, it was felt to impact greatly on many public services.

It was AGREED that

a.  the report be received, and

b.  Members take political soundings regarding the extent of support for the removal of the discount on Council Tax on second homes, in order to feed into a report for the Chief Executives Group to supply information to prepare further reports to individual authorities (P Ridgway to prepare the Chief Executives report having consulted with the LGA)

The meeting adjourned for 10 minutes.


SLDC/PR



Clasb/24/12/07


Preparing for the 2008 Local Area Agreement (LAA) and Delivering the 2007 LAA

Sue Stevenson presented an update of the current LAA and its six month report to GONW, and the progress towards the new Agreement to take effect from April 2008.  It was necessary to establish a clear ‘Story of Place’ by 21 December and to confirm up to 35 targets for the new Agreement.  Partners were asked to assist in the framing of the county’s vision for the future of Cumbrian life around which priorities could be focused.

M Mitchelson left the meeting

Members acknowledged that differing problems could be drawn together under wider ‘umbrella’ definitions.

S Stevenson advised that there would be a meeting of the Thematic Partnership Chairs on 11 December which would use the responses to consultation to reshape the Community Strategy.

It was AGREED that Members communicate their organisation’s 6 main priorities to S Stevenson by Monday 10 December for her to feed in to the meeting of the Thematic Chairs on Tuesday 11 December 2007.


All/SS

Clasb/25/12/07
The Governance of Cumbria in Partnership – A Proposition

The group considered a report from Cumbria County Council setting out proposals for governance restructure in support of the aims of the Cumbria Strategic Partnership.  

Whilst broadly supporting the inclusion of organisations exercising quasi-public functions in policy discussions, members expressed concern regarding the democratic accountability of the Public Service Board.

S Stevenson and P Ridgway left the meeting

Members were unclear about the roles, responsibilities and relationships within the proposed structure and sought clarity of definition in relation to the roles of the CSP, CLASB, Cumbria Vision and Parishes.

It was AGREED that Cumbria County Council prepare a revised report for further consideration at CLASB as a basis for Members to submit the proposals to individual authorities.


CCC/PS



Clasb/26/12/07
Implementation of White Paper – Letter from CALC

Members considered a letter from Cumbria Association of Local Councils formally requesting representation on CLASB. 

It was AGREED that Barrow Borough Council draft a response to CALC on behalf of CLASB requesting further details of the anticipated role of CALC, how it proposed to contribute to the work of CLASB, who would be the representatives and how it would communicate with its own members, with non members and with unparished areas.


BBC/TC



Clasb/27/12/07
Suggestions for Items for Next Meeting

a.  Access to Services – M Mooney submitted a suggestion of a session between CLASB and the ACE Board – this was AGREED

b.  Eco-Towns and Growth Points – P Stybelski reminded members that the County Council was willing to support bids under this programme.




Clasb/28/12/07
Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting of CLASB would be held at 10am on Friday 8 February 2008 at Frenchfield Pavilion, Penrith


The meeting closed at 1.33pm
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